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Minutes of the Council of Governors meeting held in Private on
19 February 2024  


	Present:
(PM) Peter Molyneux, Trust Chair 
(BP) Beverley Page, Staff Governor 
(GG) Gabrielle Gardner, Service User Governor (West Sussex)
(JaB) Jack Barker, Service User Governor (South East England and Greater London)
(JP) Jeremy Power, Service User Governor (West Sussex)
(JS) Jonathan Simon, Public Governor (West Sussex)
(JuB) Julie Barker, Service User Governor (Carer)
(KE) Katherine Eastland, Carer Governor (Carer)	
(KJ) Keith Johnson, Public Governor (East Sussex) and Lead Governor
(LBH) Lorna-Belle Harty, Staff Governor and Deputy Lead Governor
(MS) Mel Smith, Service User Governor (West Sussex)
(NS) Nigel Strarup, Service User Governor (Carer)
(RB) Rachel Brett, Appointed Governor (Third Sector Organisation)
(RJ) Robert Jackson, Public Governor (West Sussex)
(SM) Sean Macleod, Public Governor (East Sussex)
(SP) Sarah Payne, Appointed Governor (West Sussex County Council) 
(SR) Stuart Richardson, Public Governor (Brighton and Hove)

In Attendance:
(AvdG) Anna Van Der Gaag, Senior Independent Director 
(CH) Colin Hicks, Chief Strategy and Partnerships Officer 
(DB) Dinesh Bhugra, Non-Executive Director
(DT) David Triggs, Company Secretary
(FO) Funmi Onamusi, Chief People Officer
(HS) Hilary Saunders, Deputy Company Secretary 
(JC) John Child, Chief Delivery Officer
(JP) Jane Padmore, Chief Executive Officer
(KC) Kevin Crowley, Non-Executive Director
(KD) Kessia Ducasse, Council and Engagement Manager (Minutes)
(PC) Paul Colbran, Interim Chief Digital and Information Officer
(RG) Rachel Goldsworthy, Chief of Staff
(SD) Sean Duggan, Incoming Trust Chair
(TB) Teresa Barker, Chief Nursing Officer
(ZC) Zoe Challen, Deputy Chief People Officer

Apologies:
(DL) Deborah Lane, Public Governor (West Sussex)
(EB) Ellie Buchanan, Staff Governor
(FA) Farai Addy, Public Governor (South East England and Greater London)
(NS) Nigel Strarup, Service User Governor (Carer)

	
	Opening Administration

	1
	Chair's Welcome and Introductions

	The Chair welcomed those present. 

	2
	Apologies for Absence 


	Apologies as noted above. It was noted that the meeting was quorate.

	3
	Declarations of Interest


	There were no additional declarations of interest.

	4
	Minutes of the meeting held in public on 16 October and Matters Arising

	There were no proposed amendments to the minutes from the meetings held in October, or the associated matters arising. 

	Action(s)
	None

	Decision(s)
	The minutes of the Council of Governors meetings held in public on 16 October were approved as a correct record. 

	5
	Questions from Members of the Public

	
	There were none. 

	
	For Discussion

	6
	Annual Operating Plan 

	CH gave a presentation highlighting key areas of activity planned for the next twelve months, as well as the following areas of continued improvement (as part of the integrated system):
1. Eradicating inappropriate out-of-area placements
2. Talking Therapies
3. Dementia Diagnosis 
4. Access to Children and Young People’s MH services 
5. Access to Transformation Community Mental Health Services for Adults and Older Adults with severe mental illness
6. Women and Birthing People Accessing Specialist Community Perinatal Mental Health Services
7. Physical Health Checks for people with severe mental illness
CH emphasised that the Trust is still awaiting the Planning Guidance for 2024-2025 from NHS England and this will further inform this plan. 
CH informed the Council of priorities for 2024/25, which will focus on service transformation and sustainability to provide the best care for the citizens of Sussex. It will include:
· All-age urgent and emergency care, which will be a more easily accessible alternative to attending emergency departments. It will include appropriate and effective home treatment, improved timely support in a crisis, reduced contact with emergency services, and improved patient experience. The urgent care pathway for adults will also be in line with ICB guidance. 
· Ensuring people’s housing needs are understood and met; new supported housing models, with service users, are being coproduced to create supported housing beds. The Trust aims to reduce the length of stay for patients experiencing housing-related delays. New supported housing models offer better value for money than existing inpatient provisions and help reduce readmissions. The Trust has now become a national leader in the housing space. 
· Reviewing and implementing a consistent clinical model of community CAMHS across all of Sussex that seeks to increase capacity and reduce waiting times. The crisis services will be remodelled and strengthened.
· Working in partnership with NHS Sussex, and other partner organisations, to implement the recommendations of the neurodevelopmental services deep dive.
Achieving financial sustainability across the NHS is challenging. So, the Trust is seeking to achieve run-rate balance through a focus on quality and as well as delivering greater efficiencies, whilst still delivering core services. The Trust will be in a challenging position next year both as a provider and a commissioner of services. 
Finally, CH clarified that there is now a new divisional structure which is placed-based for Brighton and Hove, West Sussex, East Sussex and Corporate priorities, plus specialist services for CAMHS, learning disabilities and neurodevelopment services. This is a live process. 
The Council discussed the following:
· KE questioned how the Trust is stepping into the housing space. TB informed the Council that the Trust is one of the first to include housing as part of its strategy and aims to enable people to leave hospital when they are ready and support them in the least restrictive environment.  
· Unfortunately, some care planning remains problematic and this will be addressed as a quality priority next year.  
· Whilst some of the priorities such as care planning, ligature risks and sexual safety are the fundamentals of good care the aim for the executive team is to ensure that these are consistently and completely embedded in all services.  
· KJ queried the current position of the Trust's waiting lists. JC reassured everyone that all lists are in the public domain, and cases are clinically prioritised (there are different lists for different services). He acknowledged that individuals are waiting longer than the Trust would like. 
· JuB raised the rural inequalities of dementia care in East Sussex, in comparison to West Sussex, especially with recent cutbacks. JuB asked about assessments and diagnosis and if the needs of older people were being met, especially in rural communities. JC reassured the Council that some services like referrals have continued, and memory assessments will restart from 1 April (with planning already underway). Individuals receiving treatments, continued to whilst the Trust was under business continuity. However, he also acknowledged that there are specific challenges within East Sussex and that expanding the dementia offer, and crisis offer, in this county will require some redesign.
The Chair thanked everyone for their helpful contributions and reassured the governors that the Trust's priorities will continue to align with its strategy.   

	Action(s)
	None

	Decision(s)
	None

	7
	Development of the New 5-year Strategy

	A new Trust strategy is due to be implemented in April 2025. Work is underway to ensure that there is enough time between the transition from the current strategy to the new one.  The aim is to develop a good understanding of what the organisation needs to be in five years (within the wider NHS landscape and services such as housing and employment), with coproduced missions, visions and values.  
At present the strategy is in the assessment phase (this will be from January and March 2024). It is informed by national and local policy drivers. Stakeholders are involved in this process too, and there is now an Executive Strategy Development Group that will report to the Executive Committee, Board and Council of Governors. Experts by Experience (EbEs) are critiquing the strategy too. 

	Action(s)
	None

	Decision(s)
	None

	8
	Redesign of Inpatient Services in East Sussex (RIS:ES) Update


	PK and RH gave a presentation on the development of the new Combe Valley Mental Health Hospital in Bexhill. 
Funding came in four years ago, for this fifty-four-bed hospital, following a full public consultation (with two hundred residents) and a Scrutiny Committee. Staff and patients have been involved throughout. For example, they have ensured that sustainability is a priority.  
The hospital will have individual (ground floor) bedrooms with ensuite bathrooms, a family room and fresh food served onsite, as well as numerous medical interventions available to access in the building itself. 
RH reassured the Council that the leadership team have built up a large stakeholder network (that includes service users, carers and staff) who have engaged in this project. There is also a Social Value and Engagement Strategy in place, that works collaboratively with Keir. 
It is hoped that the local universities, colleges and schools can get involved, and engage with the apprenticeship opportunities. The new hospital will be a great local employer, and the leadership team plans to visit local career fairs to promote this.   
KJ encouraged all governors to join the Advisory Group so that the hospital would continue to be coproduced and codesigned. It is a great opportunity for governors to be involved; if anyone would like to they can get in touch with KD and RH.

	Action(s)
	None

	Decision(s)
	None
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	9
	Trust Constitution

	DT informed the Council that the Trust's constitution must be reviewed regularly. It was last done in 2021, but now there is a new NHS Code of Conduct and Provider Licence and the Corporate Governance team must ensure that the new changes are incorporated into the constitution. It will be reviewed and brought back to a future Council meeting. Papers will be circulated in advance. 

	Action(s)
	The Trust constitution will be reviewed and recirculated to the Council.  

	Decision(s)
	None

	10
	Council of Governors Standards of Business Conduct / Code of Conduct

	A new Standard of Business Conduct document is being developed with the usual declaration of interest forms, plus a new self-attestation form, which ensures that all governors are compliant with fit and proper person requirements. It will be coproduced with the governors. In the interim, annual declaration forms will be circulated in advance of 31 March to meet the current requirements. 
SR suggested that it would be helpful to have a mentorship programme, where more experienced governors 'buddy' and advise newer governors. The Corporate Governance Team will look into this. 

	Action(s)
	1. A new Standard of Business Conduct document is being developed; it will be coproduced with the Council of Governors.  
2. The Corporate Governance Team will look into a buddy system, for new governors.  

	Decision(s)
	None

	11
	Travel and Expenses Report

	
	DT took the paper as read, but reiterated the agreed arrangements for the payment of travel and expenses incurred by governors. The Council were asked to note that expenses cannot be paid in advance. All expenses must be reimbursed, via Payroll, using the Trust Governor Mileage and Expenses Claim form.

	Action(s)
	None

	Decision(s)
	None
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	12
	Chair’s Report 

	
	The Chair took the report as read. He recognised that there have been numerous changes to the number of appointed governors. He was currently working with the Lead Governor to identify new appointed Governors and it is hoped that more governors will join soon. The Chair-designate will consider other institutions to approach. 
The Corporate Governance Team will share a full list of the composition of the Council, in the next meeting. 

	Action(s)
	The Corporate Governance Team will share a full list of the composition of the Council, in the next meeting. 

	Decision(s)
	None

	13
	[bookmark: _Hlk140153911]Lead Governor's Report 

	
	The report was taken as read, and KJ spoke primarily to the work of the Nomination and Remuneration Committee in appointing the Chair-elect. He encouraged more governors to join the Committee. He also encouraged governors to send in any queries they may have to him, and their responses will be included as part of the Chair's Report.

	Action(s)
	None

	Decision(s)
	None
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	14
	Quality Committee held on 12 December 2023 and chaired by Anna van der Gaag, Non-Executive Director 

	The Chair clarified that Governors observers attend committee meetings to monitor the performance of the Non-Executive Directors.  
JS and GG shared that the meeting was very well chaired; all members of the Committee performed highly. JS made particular note of the dashboard, which highlights trends for data extraction and should increase the capacity to measure performance. The Committee is large and in-depth; all papers are extensive. 
KE expressed concerns about the increased use of post-rapid tranquiliser incidents. AvdG informed the Council that this has just been added to the quality dashboard and is a multi-faceted issue, but a task and finish group has been established to look into this. The group are looking at individual case studies to ensure that reporting is correct. It is a quality priority and will be a standard agenda item in all future meetings. TB assured the Council that the definition of its use is correct and a new practice development post will be introduced next year that will focus on this.  
KJ questioned if the Committee should be split into two, as it is so large. AvdG confirmed that the Quality Committee is large, granular and specific; it focuses on safety, effectiveness and experience reports to monitor and improve practice. She believed that the Trust was moving in the right direction and the new aforementioned quality dashboard would help too. It would be challenging to split the Committee, but she was always open to feedback and examples of best practices from other Trusts. The Chair affirmed that it was right for this Committee to focus on risks and quality improvements. 
LBH sought assurances that staff can speak up freely, in light of the Lucy Letby case. She asked what was the pathway for staff to do so, and AvdG explained that there are a lot of different ways that staff can raise concerns. For example, as well as Jackie Buckley (the Freedom to Speak Up Guardian), there are numerous Speak Up champions. Staff can also reach out to their networks too.  

	Action(s)
	None

	Decision(s)
	None

	15
	Finance and Investment Committee held on 26 January 2024 and chaired by Nitin Mehta, Non-Executive Director

	MS stressed that there was complete equality in this Committee meeting, with fluid conversations; all risks were thoroughly discussed, with probing questions. The focus of the meeting was quality and staffing. There were no further questions. 

	Action(s)
	None

	Decision(s)
	None

	16
	Audit Committee held on 15 January 2024 and chaired by Jo Larbie, Non-Executive Director

	KJ shared that this committee is responsible for reviewing financial statements, and assuring that systems are in place. He reassured the Council that it is executed well, with full discussions on each topic (including areas for reputational risks). The Committee adds value to the Trust. KC emphasised that items of concern are frequently escalated - showing its effectiveness. There were no further questions. 

	Action(s)
	None

	Decision(s)
	None

	
	Closing Administration

	17
	Any Other Business

	
	Minutes

	18
	Future Items
18.1 Complaints
18.2 Engaging patients and carers, with reference to quality

	A brief conversation was held on how complaints are processed; this item will be brought back for further discussion. 

The Chair proposed that a discussion on Quality Improvement be scheduled for April. 

The Chair-designate SD introduced himself and said he found the meeting enjoyable and fruitful. He praised the Council on the quality of their questions. He is looking forward to joining the Trust full-time in May. Moving forward he would like to reflect on local communities, service users, carers, and staff. 

	Action(s)
	None

	Decision(s)
	None

	Date of Next Meeting:
12 April 2024 

	

Signed…Sean Duggan……………………………………….	Date…12 April 2024…………..
(on behalf of former Trust Chair, Peter Molyneux)




[bookmark: _GoBack]



image2.jpg
NHS

Sussex Partnership
NHS Foundation Trust

sussexpartnership.nhs.uk




image1.png
NHS

Sussex Partnership
NHS Foundation Trust




